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AAF Mission Statement:

The Arizona Antelope Foundation is an organizationdedicated to the welfare of pronghom antelope. Théoun-
dation’s Mission is to actively seek to increase pnghorn populations in Arizona through habitat improvements
habitat acquisition, the translocation of animals b historic range, and public comment on activitesaffecting

pronghom and their habitat.

Once again Richard Ockenfels
provides us with a breathtaking
shot of our favorite species. This
photo was taken while Richard
was gathering photos and re-
search for his new series for our
magazine called “Pronghorn

Viewing” . You can enjoy more of
Richard’s photos and his story be-
ginning on page 10.

Pronghorn is a quarterly newsletter for the members of AAEetters, comments, news items, articles, pictures sidies are
all welcome and will be considered for publicatioddress all such items to:
Pronghorn Editor, PO Box 12590, Glendale, AZ85318, or by email aifo@azantelope.org.
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here is a bit of a nip in the air here in Flagstak

fall approaches thoughts of the field start toefilt

into my head. The itch isthereto pack up andlhea
out. Yes, hunting is something most of us in thre A
zona Antelope Foundation love to do. We realizay-h
ever, that conservation must come first or thetkehsi
no place and no game for us to hunt. So while rge a
hunters we are first and foremost conservationists.

Since 1992 the AAF has been actively involved
with the Arizona Game & Fish Department, the U. S.
Forest Service and many others to better ArizoAas
telope population and its habitat. AAF has appebpd
and/or disbursed in excess of $100,000 of its awrd$
since 2004. In addition, AAF has cooperated whé t
AZGFD in the allocation of over $1,250,000 of Saéc
Tag Funds. All of these funds have been useddor c
servation purposes, in one form or another. |rnititd
and possibly more importantly, AAF has donated thou
sands of man-hours for fence modification, juniper
eradication, education, research and the like. [&\this
record is perhaps impressive, the future is ndbrgght.
The AAF volunteer man-hours will hopefully

still be available but the funds available for camstion
purposes are going to be limited. The 2009 Spédcagl
auctions and raffle and the AAF Banquet had thmi |
est level of funds raised since inception. While te-
sults are disappointing, the AAF continues withgiiar-
terly fieldwork projects and donating whatever veac

to worthy projects.

In 2009 the AAF launched a new educational
campaign that we calntelope Awareness DayWe
held the first one at the Horseshoe Ranch in Garas-M
agement Unit 21 earlier this year. Our second hneld

at Mormon Lake Lodge on Septemberh19Both days
have been well attended. Our first bodkjzona’s
Pronghom Antelope - A Conservation LegdgyDavid
Brown and Richard Ockenfels, was published in 2008.
If you don't have a copy you can order one on-fioen

our website.

AAF members will be electingthe Officers and
Directors for 2010 at our Annual Membership meeting
November 9th. | urge you all to cast your ballibher
in person or by absentee ballot (see page 19).

If you were fortunate enough to be drawn for
any of the fall hunts, we wish you good fortune/aur
quest.

The final fieldwork project for 2009 is on Octo-
ber 17 just east of the Badger Springs exit on I-17
north of Phoenix. Join us; it will be your lastactte to
“Pitch-in” in 2009. We do these projects so that Ari
zona's Pronghorn will have Libertas ad Vagor’-
Freedom to roam. Jimmy
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OFFICERS
President — Shane Stewart
Vice President — Todd Hulm
Secretary — Art Boswell
Treasurer — Mary Keebler

DIRECTORS Term Ending 12/31/10:
Dave Verhelst, Jerry Guevin, Tice Supplee

DIRECTORS Term Ending 12/31/11:
Jim McCasland, Richard Ockenfels, Glen Dickens, Connie Taylor

Voting information can be found on page 19.
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The sixth annual Arizona Antelope Foundation
fundraiser was held on July 19th at El Zaribah leoiig
Phoenix. As always-it was a hot Phoenix evenings-ma
ing the event a great escape for a few hours. Casté
of Ceremony Doug Stancill and our auctioneer Daren
Shumway kept the evening moving along and helped
add a lot of excitement to the live auction.

We could not have had such a successful eve-
ning without the generosity of our donors. Durthgse
difficult economic times we are all finding it modéfi-
cult to give, making the donations received thiaryal
that more precious. Fabulous donations made farra w
derful live auction, bucket raffle and silent aoots. We
thank our generous donors in a year of tough fiesnc
for everyone. (List of donors in this issue of TH®ng-
hom)

Co-chairs Shane Stewart and Tice Supplee put
together an awesome fundraising commitee thatadid
wonderful job of preparing for the evening. T hevod
“limies” in their logo lime colored shits workedheir
hearts out and made the evening very special anftbfu
everyone. The following Arizona Antelope Foundation
members were part of the Fundraiser Team: Art &dMar
Boswell, Pete & Cathy Cimellaro, Eddy Corona, Jerry
Guevin, Todd Hulm, David & Harry Hussey, Kara Jen-
sen, Bill & Mary Keebler, Dave Laird, Warren Leek,
Jim McCasland, Jimmy & Susie Mehen, Richard Ock-

Pickrell,  Jodi
Stewart, Fran
Tennant, Jm &
Tracy Unmacht
Jimmy Un-
macht,  Jerry
Weiers, Ron &
Karen Yee.

A big
THANK YOU
to everyonsg
who supported
the Arizona
Antelope Foun-
dation by at-
tending our
fundraiser! Theg
net proceeds
from the eve-
ning were bette
than expected, at over $18,000. Although much less
than our fundraiser last year, Arizona Anteloperidau
tion is pleased to have additional funds that canided
for the benefit of pronghom antelope and fund Ahie
zona Antelope Foundation student scholarship pragra

enfels, Joe BiI]
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70n August 8 and 9, 2009 the Gold Pros-

pectors of Phoenix, Inc and the Roadrunner Proisyect
Club, also of Phoenix, attended the Anderson Mesa
Habitat Project sponsored by the Arizona Antelope
Foundation and the Arizona Wildlife Federation o+ c
operation with the National Forest Service and Game
and Fish.

Other groups attending were Boy Scout Troop
575, Troop 579 and Troop 364 as well as numerous in
dividuals acting on their own behalf, some fromfas
away as Tucson. In total there were approximat@ly 8
participants.

The purpose of the habitat project was to adjust,
repair, remove and install fencing as well as othenk
in various places to provide easier access foratiie-
lope to move freely throughout their range.

A few participants arrived on Friday and
camped in a pleasant camping area surrounded by tal
pines, enjoyed clean mountain air, and spent terieg
hours chatting around campfires, before turnindoin
the night.

Dawn broke Saturday morning to chilly tem-
peratures (down right cold to those of us fromvakey
where we had been tolerating 110+ temperature$éor
previous month) and at 7:00 am a briefing as to the
day’s activities was held and participants wereddid
into groups each with their assigned tasks. By afita-
noon the temperature had warmedtothe mid 70s.

Upon returning to camp participants were
treated to a fantastic dinner consisting of T -Betesks
cooked over an open fire, baked potatoes, beanarand
and all condiments anyone could ask for. Some ef th
volunteers had to leave after dinner, but for thake
stayed until Sunday, awoke to the smell of eggspba

sausage, fried potatoes, quesadillas and coffee for
breakfast on Sunday morning.
If you have never attended one of these func-

tions, you don't know what you are missing. Therstea
to meet new people, the knowledge that you havengiv
something back to the wildlife in our state andphiele
of doing something to help a non-profi, lke uscam-
plish something important. If you would like mare
formation check out these web sites:

www.azantelope.org

www.azwildlife.org

~= —m “
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( - Let me tell you about a beautiful
weekend in northern Arizona | was lucky to be it
By all estimates, around 80 people spent all cordgn
of their weekend working at the co-sponsored AWF/
AAF project adjacent to Lake Mary and on Anderson
Mesa. The participants were separated into twe seg
ments, with several work crews in each, the rdseimg
an amazing amount of work done through their effort
for wildlife and habitat. They finished the electience
roll-up started at a prior project and also workkxsing
a road to a wetland and posting signs. There wasro
fencing removal and bottom wire work done as well i
the project areas.

Some of us devoted ourselves to being the
cooking crew for Saturday afternoon & evening and
Sunday morning. High praise was given the qualitgl
guantity of the food. The AAF has a fantastic dagk

(Continued on page 7)
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(Anderson Mesaontinued from page 6)

trailer, completely supplied with everything needed
turn out a meal for 9 or 90. The evening meal was
sponsored by the Arizona Antelope Foundation aed th
morning meal by the Arizona Wildlife Federation.eW
had ourselves a bunch of hearty eaters! Dinnerapas
petizers of freshly made quesadillas, with a maimrse

of steak, baked potatoes, ranch beans and greass.bea
Breakfast was cream cheese scrambled eggs, crsp ba
con, sausage, grill fried potatoes and tortillas.

There were quite a few AWF members there,
even more AAF members and they were all there for
one thing — getting the most work done they pogsibl
could in such a short time. | counted many whalhel
"dual" membership in both the AWF and the AAF.
Three Boy Scout Troops turned out, and just regular
folks from as far away as T uba City, who read aarte
about the project in various media and came ol¢rid
a hand. It was an opportunity for networking, dgse
ing issues, and just getting to know each othehafén
inspiration they all were!

The AAF and AWF can both be very proud of
the tum-out and with the help we brought to thejgut.
Past AWF Award recipients Rick Miller of Game &
Fish, Henry Provencio of Coconino Forest, and Elair
Harris of Flagstaff were part of the work crewsrad
with other Game & Fish and Forest Service persbnne

Thank you to all of you who were there and
worked your tails off all day Saturday and a goad p
of Sunday. Special thanks to Mark & Kyler Boswell,
Alison, & Jen Anderson, Tice Supplee, Jerry Guevin,
Chris Fonoti and Ken Stephens for all their hardka
preparing and cooking, and to Tom & Margaret Mackin
for bringing in the breakfast provisions on veryorsh
notice. Scott Anderson, AAF's project coordinator,
really needs a hig thank-you for doing all the preject
planning, set-up, and for being the all around gayuy
for the whole weekend. He spent a lot of time mgki
sure it all went well.

| personally appreciate the support of all who
came and worked, and was so glad of the fact thét e
person | taked to had a great time and felt thieie
was well spent. Many of the comments were apprecia
tive of the fact that the Arizona Wildlife Federatiop-

erates as a wildlife and habitat/conservation granug|
got adviceto remain just that. | found this inpaight-
ening from the aspect of receiving "feedback"” fraw
erage sportsmen and the public. It was literadyyv
encouraging to me to get a picture of how the AWF i
perceived by these foks.

So, all of you who helped out on this project
and all of you who didn’t but want to help on thexin
one, we have a chance to get ou there again and do
some good work with the AAF at the Buenas Aires
Wildlife Refuge in February. It will be here be¢ome
know it. The good part is we will be doing somathi
for wildlife and habitat in another part of theteta

629

Jerry & Anthony Acedo, Scott & Jen Ander-
son, Art Boswell, Mark Boswell, Sam & Kyler
Boswell, Eric Burden, Peter Chapman, Allison
Dougherty, Brian & Broderick Drew, Don Due-
senber, David, Kevin, & Amy Faulk, Theron
Fleminz, The Frazier Family, Jerry Guevin,
Bob & Marilyn Hanlin, Clair Harris, Nelil
Heinrich, Kevin Hunter, Fred & Kathie John-
son, Jody Latimer, Melanie Lawrence, Les
Line, Robert Mackin, Tom Mackin, Brian
Maris, Keith & Sherry McDonnell, Jimmy Me-
hen, Keith Menasco, Douglas Miller, Quinn
Morrell, Jay Morrison, Anthony Moscara, The
Munroe Family, Robert Murray, Al Ordorica,
Ryna Rock, Nancy Santiago, Brad Slezak,
David Snow, Joyce Starr, Ken Stephens, Al &
Marsha Sue, Tice Tupplee, Jan Swendsen,
Chelsea Tamietti, Connie Taylor, Mark Tervo,
Chiis Vollojos, Bryce Waddell, Phillip Wamer,
Dwight Wilson, John & Haine Wintersteen,
Don Winward, The Wood Family, Boy Scout
Troop 364, Boy Scout Troop 575, Boy Scout
Troop 579, Troy Christensen (AZGF), Henry
Provencio (USFS).
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Bill and | took a great opportunity to spend a
long weekend (August 20 — 23) in the woods on lhehal
of the Arizona Antelope Foundation cooking for an a
telope hunt donated to the Outdoor Experience 4 All
This is a non-profit organization established fog pur-
pose of providing an outdoor experience, whethet-hu
ing, fishing, camping, boating, etc. to childreriinier-
minal or other serious illnesses, children withabik-
ties and children of our fallen heroes.

Outdoor Experience 4 All was given an archery
antelope tag in Unit 6B. Eddy Corona, President of
Outdoor Experience 4 All, requested whatever assis-
tance the Arizona Antelope Foundation could provide
during the hunt. AAF purchased and prepared @l th
food duringthe hunt. Bill and | were the “chefs”.

The hunter was an awesome young man named
Dalton Schrum. Dalton is 15 and was diagnosedjat a
2% with bilateral Wilm's tumor, a kidney cancer ttha
attacked both of his kidneys. He had chemotherapy
treatmentsto shrink lesions on the kidneys anid Hue-
gery to remove one kidney. His cancer is curreintly
remission.

Following his dad’s love of archery Dalton was
introduced to the sport by his dad. He receivedi-ad
tional archery instruction through Camp Rainbow, a
children’s camp sponsored by Phoenix Children’s-Hos
pital, until his dad bought him a bow of his owKeith
Newby, a professional guide who donated his sesvice
for this hunt, isthe volunteer archery instrucbiCamp
Rainbow. This was Dalton’s first antelope hunt &ed
came pumped-up for the whole experience — camping i
a tent, eating camp food, finding and stalking fhrisy
and any other experience available during his wadke

Inttial efforts at locating a camp were hampered
by the Taylor Fire about 20 miles southwest of &iaff
and in the middle of the hunt unit. The U. S. BRbi®er-
vice closed a good part of the unit and fire créem
all over the state were camped about two miles frioen
excellent location Eddy Corona and Keith Newby fdun
for our camp on the south edge of Roger’'s Lakee Th
firefighters camp was the most incredible operatio
you could witness — hundreds of small tents, huagk-c
ing vans, water stations, lines of porta-pottys, eiVe
watched them depart throughout the weekend and were
amazed at the tremendous resources used in fighting
such a fire.

Dalton and his father, John, arrived Friday af-
temoon and they, Eddy, Keith and Tim Denny, anothe
volunteer set off looking for antelope. Anothendfi
young man, Wesley Borie, age 16, joined the cangy af
they left. Wesley, who is the Sporting Clay Subidu
State Champion and 28 gauge Sporting Clay Sub Gauge
World Champion, had an archery deer tag. Throughou
the weekend we had several other volunteers help du
ing this archery antelope hunt.

(Continued on page 14)
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orty plus wildlife enthusiasts gathered at
Mormon Lake Lodge on Saturday Septem-
ber 19, 2009 to learn from the experts about one

of the world's fastest land animals, the North Aitam
Pronghom; known to most as an“Antelope”.

The event was sponsored by Mormon Lake
Lodge as part of its Environmental Education P rogra
series. The experts included wildlife biologistsrfrthe
Arizona Antelope Foundation andthe US Forest $ervi
along with representatives from the Diablo T rudd e
Arizona Game and Fish Department.

Presentations included Facts, Biology and His-
tory of antelope in North America, Diet and Waterin
habits, Problems facing Arizona’s antelope popoiati
Habitat improvements on Anderson Mesa south artd eas

of Flagstaff, Instruction on how to find and obseian-

telope and concluded with a guided tour on Anderson Lary Snead, Mormon Lake Lodge

Mesa searching for antelope.

Participants were treated to Power Point presen-
tations, given hand outs and received refreshments
They learmed many facts such as only the Cheetdh an]
the Pronghorn can achieve a top speed of 60 mées p
hour. The Pronghormn, however, can maintain a spkeed
45 miles per hour for seven miles; the Cheetah only
lasts a few hundred yards. Participants also ézhthat
the Pronghorn were, at one time, as numerous as thg
North American Bison. Current antelope population
estimates are around 1 million.

Many thanks to Mormon Lake Lodge, as well
as all our Presenters:

Larry Snead, Mormon Lake Lodge
James P. Mehen, Arizona Antelope Foundation

Derrick Widmark, Diablo Trust Henry Provencio, USFS

Richard Ockenfels, Arizona Antelope Foundation
Tice Supplee, Arizona Antelope Foundation
Henry Provencio, US Forest Service

Clint Adams, Arizona Game & Fish Department
Bill McLean, Arizona Antelope Foundation

Information on the North American Pronghorn
may be obtained from http://imww.azantelope.orgyr b
contacting James P. Mehen, 2009 Arizona Antelope
Foundation President, at 928.774.6637.

Additional information on the Environmental
Education Programs at Mormon Lake Lodge may be
obtained from http://imww.mormonlakelodge.com/.

Event Attendees

PronghornVolume 15, Number 3 Page 9
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One of the few
areas in southemn
Arizona that you

can view prong-
hom is a U.S. Department of Interior’'s Bureau ahtd
Management special area. Las Cienegas National Con-
servation Area is located south of Tucson nexthe t
town of Sonoita. Traveling east on 1-10 past Tug¢son
you exit off the Interstate at Exit 281 for Stateure 83
South. This is the same route that is used to @et t
Parker Canyon Lake andthe town of Patagonia.

Travel south on SR 83 for 18.5 miles (MP 40)
tothe sign for Empire Ranch Historic Site, theit east
onto the NCA. After driving through desert communi
ties for most of these 18 miles, you rise up ivatlien
and into mixed grassland-oak woodland habitat, mnfo
tunately where considerable mesquite has encroached
upon. Be aware that this is still a working ransh,be
sure to leave gates as you found them. Cattle gicaie
on the main roues, so unless you venture off cide
roads, this shouldn’'t be a problem. The main road w
good enough for passenger cars and SUVs. | took my
new Ford Escape across the road without any prablem

The first thing | noticed was the mesquite inva-
sion, which has overwhelmed much of the grassland
habitat in the hills. Mesquites normally occupy the

drainage bottoms along with a variety of oaks. Tikis
expected. However, the encroachment into the llin
hills isn't, being the results of decades of filppres
sion and grazing. To help remedy the situation, the
BLM is undertaking a program called “Back to the
Grasslands”, a mesquite removal project to restore
grasslands and improve wildlife habitat for semsti
grassland species. Species like our favorite, tioad?
horn. But, also for other species, like the regentin-
troduced Black-tailed Prairie Dog.

The Black-tailed Prairie Dog was eliminated
from southern Arizona by 1960. The reintroductian o
curred in spring of 2009, so the outcome is famfreer-
tain for this grassland species. The area is clospdai-
rie dog hunting—east of I-19 and south of I-10—so
don't even think about it if you are lucky enoughsee
some of the hole-diggers.

The Pronghorn in the area were also reintro-
duced, from a population in southwestern Texas. The
reintroduction of theMexicanasubspecies was viewed
by biologists in the early 1980sto be the bestooptas
this was believed to be the subspecies that ocdupe
area higtorically. In the 1940s, Arizona Game aisth F
Department biologists introduced themericana sub-
species from Anderson Mesa—near Flagstaff—into
southern Arizona at a number of sites, to restoeespe-

(Continued on page 11)
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(Viewing Prong hornontinued from page 10)

cies to historic range. Those populations gradually
winked out, so to speak. Few, if any, remainedhm t
general Sonoita area by the 1970s. So, today, wou ¢
see a different subspecies than that which youdweas

in northern Arizona.

After leaving SR 83, the dirt road soon goes by
some BLM signage. Be sure to stop and read the-info
mation and look over the area map. Continuing east-
ward, you soon encounter a sign to the historic iEnp
Ranch headquarters, to the north. Be sure tothisisite
and walk around. You will have to open a gate tb ge
into the headquarters area. Wak around and read th
signage in the various buildings. Be aware that BLM
staff might be in the area.

Looking eastward towards the Whetstone and
Mustang mountains, you can see the grassland aneas
the east side of Cienega Creek. Back to the weshsa
SR 83, is the Santa Rita Mountains. The entireeyall
between
has grass-
land habitat
intermixed
with  oak
thickets and
mesquite
bottoms.

The  best

areas for

viewing

Pronghorn

are to the

south,

along SR 82, at the southem end of the Conserva-
tion Area. To get there, return to the main dirt
road (LC 900) and continue eastward. At the T-
junction, tum south and continue towards SR 82.
You have to drive through a mesquite bosque in
the bottomlands first, though. Note the large, ma-
ture mesquites, cottonwoods, and oaks in the sa-
caton bottoms. Look for Coues white-tailed deer
or javelina in the wooded bottoms, along with Co-
ati, those wonderful raccoon-like critters. | didn’
see any, but maybe you will be luckier than | was.

If you desire to camp down inthe area, you will
see signs for a designated camping area. Thetsoiaa
group site to the far north, if you took the nofonk
back at the T-junction, instead of the southerntgou
You will have to cross several creeks, which aterof
dry, in this stretch of the dirt road. If waterimsthem,
be careful if you are in a car. After crossing tigh the
wooden bottom, grassland again occurs. Here isobne
the best areas for seeing some Pronghom. A gogd wa
to improve your odds of viewing a few, get up ohila
top—Ilow hills, so climbing should be easy—and at-

tempt to glass up some in the distance. If not, gos-
tinue driving the grassland areas looking out your-

dows. The last time | was down, in early June ottgd
2 does close to SR 82, near the end of the LC O0@r
Maybe you too can be lucky.

There is considerable grassland habitat south of
SR 82, so check that out too. | drove east on SR 82
the Upper Elgin Road, then looped south through the
wine growing country surrounding Elgin. Stop atig&lg
itself or one of the nearby wineries for some vias-
ing when you're down in the area. The Upper Elgin
Road is 4.5 miles east on SR 82, so it isn't farr@urn
west from Elgin, follow the Elgin Road, or bettegty
the Lower Elgin Road—which is a dirt road instead of
paved—and look for Pronghorn in these grasslands. |
spotted a herd right at the junction of the Elgioag
with SR 83. It had a buck and 4 does. Some frigids
property inthe areatold me at dinner that they $een
a fawn in the group too, about an hour after | Hasm.

This loop has wonderful examples of a yucca-
grassland, which is what much of southern Ari-
zona should be like.

Much of this southern area is part of the
historic San Ignacio del Babocomari Land Grant,
and is a working ranch. Hopefully, the ranch con-
tinues long into the future, asthere is considerab
habitat available to support Pronghorn. Unfortu-
nately, significant amounts of grassland habitat

n e a-r
Sonoita
have been
developed
in a “40-
a cr e
ranchette
style”. To-
day, con-
siderable
habitat has
been lost to
this  worst
type of de-
velopment
for Pronghom and other large species. However, in
some areas of homes, Pronghorn can still use thié av
able habitat. The best herd | saw on my last toprd
was in between the ranchettes. Here, a single hadk’
does, along with 3 recent fawns. | got some godd- wi
life viewing and photo opportunities.

Work the grasslands for a day or so, and you
should see some of those magnificent prairie rg)ner
and here, in real prairie. There are several laggin
places in Sonoita and Patagonia if you stay down, a
well as fine eateries. | hope you go see this liehut

part of Arizona. Good luck

PronghornVolume 15, Number 3

Page 11



1TA '" ,.@
"o $%%&

Captive BreedingThe pronghorn in the captive breeding pen are doiely We have 18 fawns in the north
herd, 11 females and 7 males. The 13 fawns isdbi#h herd are 7 females and 6 males.

Status of Pronghorn in Pen
(M = Male, F = Female)

\Wild pronghorn
putinto the 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 Total in

pen recruitment recruitment recruitment | recruitment | recruitment Pen
NORTH HALF
In Pen 5F 2F 3F 5F, 7TM 11F, /M
Released 1M 4M 3M aM, 1F 1F
From south half iM 41
SOUTH HALF
In Pen 5F 2F 2F 4F, 6M /F, 6M
Released 2M 1F, 2M 2M
From wild M 33

74

2009 Released PronghornOne of the males released from the pen was faead July 19, northwest of the pen.
There did not appear to be any signs of predatiaftlae cause of death is unknown. We have not dblento locate
another male releasedthis year since the end pf Miz was last seen on the Tactical Ranges, butawaot hear his
radio collar when we do the telemetry. He has at#obeen photographed at the feeding stationsST&xCSr at any
of the forage plots or waters. The other releaseathals are doing well, one doe has moved with saifdepronghorn
onto Organ Pipe Cactus NM.

2008 Released MalesNothing new to report.

2007 Released Males:Three of the 4 males released in 2007 have pbetographed using the Charlie Bell forage
enhancement.

Water Projects: We hauled water using a helicopter to several waterwe have not had any rain over most of
pronghorn range this summer. We have photo-docwdg@ronghorm using most of the waters. We athdmprocess
of doing the necessary paperwork to enlarge thegéocapacity of several of the waters on the GaBeeta refuge
to reduce costly water hauling.
(Continued on page 13)
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(Sonoran Pronghormontinued from page 12)

Forage Enhancements: We have continued irrigating at Charlie Bell foragenhancement.
We have recorded numerous released pronghom tsenglot as well as wild pronghom. We have sgetoul5 differ-
ent pronghorn using the plot, including at leasa®ns. We have also been irrigating at the Gradiceintains forage
plot and it is looking very green. Up to 5 differgoronghorn have been using this plot, includiwg tollared animals.
The two collared pronghom have now recently mawee@rgan Pipe Cactus NM, where it has rained aweiig green.

Other PrOjeCtSWe are stillmoving forward with the preliminaneps for establishing a second population, a draft
EA is expectedto be out this fall.

Wild Pronghorn:  Onthe most recent telemetry flight, we saw 28 gham on STAC, including 9 fawns. There

is also a group of 9 using Organ Pipe Cactus NMustMf the range is very dry; there has been mi®@man Pipe, parts
of the Agua Dulce Mountains, and one small aregaénSan Cristobal Valley.

Pronghorn at Charlie Bell forage plot.
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(Outdoor Experience 4 Aktontinued from page 8)

Friday’s efforts turned up nothing but they were
back at it early Saturday. They saw a few buclelipe
on Saturday but couldn't get close enough for am-ar
ery shot. Dalton and his crew were back at itye&in-
day morning. The plan was to hunt until early rafte
noon, return to camp for lunch and return to thedplix
area because Dalton had to return to school Monday
morning. That plan changed when they spotted & an
lope they went after. They came up empty handeat af
about 30 minutes of staking the buck. So theyiddst
to sit and glass the meadow hoping the buck woedd r
turn.

About 1:30 p.m. Wesley came roaring into
camp on his quad with instructions from the others
“bring food”. We loaded him up with freshly cooked
hamburgers and all the fixin’s and Wesley was off t
deliver the food.

About an hour and a half later everyone moved
to another meadow where one of the crew had spatted

buck about 300 yards across the meadow. Dalton and when they didnt return we prepared dinner.

Tim tried to get closer but the buck took off. foal,
John and Tim tried unsuccessfully to cut him offhe

crew retuned to the original meadow and less tdan
minute after arriving John spotted another bucH iso
and Dalton were off again. They noticed anotheitéu
in the meadow that had the buck’s attention. Wiien
buck took off they realized he had been shot at.

Spotters in the group pointed the direction the
buck ran and Tim and Datlton climbed into the traokl
headed that direction. They electedto sit onbdren of
the tank the buck was headed for but the buck never
arrived.

Dalton said he was “bummed” that he didn’t see
the antelope buck at the tank but was excited wimen
saw two cow elk and a calf walk in. About threenmi
utes later Dalton heard a “crackling” sound thanTi
hadn’'t heard. Dalton’s alert hearing paid off whan
saw a set of antlers pop over the other side ofdhk.

It was a young bull elk coming in for a drink. Do
ranged the bull at 40 yards.

We expected the group back late afternoon but
They
rolled in well after dark, hungry and a little disa

(Continued on page 15)
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(Outdoor Experience 4 All ontinued from page 14)
pointed, having no antelope on the ground.

During dinner Dalton commented that, even
though he didn’t take an antelope, this was tist bg-
perience he'd ever had in his life and it was “keal
cool”to have had stalks on two different anteldjpieks
and have a herd of elk close enough to almost touch
He can't wait for his next outing.

Outings like this will happen again before the
end of the year. Outdoor Experience 4 All has been
generously blessed with over 30 donated big gamge ta
available through the end of the year. They aokifty
for additional people to help out on these huntd an
Eddy would welcome a phone call at 480-529-8340 if
you are interested in assisting on one of the upreom
hunts. They need lots of help this year durings¢he
hunts.

One of their upcoming outings is a squirrel hunt
in the Mormon Lake area the opening weekend of-squi
rel season in mid-October. Eddy expects to hawe ov

10 kids needing assistance on their hunts. Belmge
you will be in for the time of your life if you pacipate
in one of these youth hunts. The kids are so siahtic

and willing to learn. Bill and | had a wonderfuinte
during this hunt and intend on participating in esel
others, time permitting, whether sponsored by AAF o
not.

The Arizona Antelope Foundation was a proud
sponsor of this particular outing and looks forwand
partnering with Outdoor Experience 4 All on similar
activities in the future. We'd like to see more RA
members participate in these activities, whether co
sponsored by AAF or not. You can't help but be
blessed during one of these outings.

www.outdoorexperienceforall.org

he IDA includes a 24-mile stretch of USFS
road 144 running southward from US Highway
180 to 1-40 west of Bellemont. The IDA is

grassland that provides a natural corridor fronttor
of the San Francisco Peaks to the Garland Praieg a
along 1-40.

Over the last century the IDA has become over-
grown with Pinion pine and Juniper trees. The &lhit
States Forest Service (USFS) in cooperation with th

Arizona Game & Fish Department (AZGFD) and the
local ranchers has undertaken the removal of agoort
of these invasive species in order to let natuseore
the grasslands.

On August 15, 2009 | was part of a group that
was invited by Carl Lutch ofthe AZGFD to join pens
nel from the AZGFD andthe USFSto see some work in
process, the results of some recent work and thdtse
of work done years ago. The results have beeressec
ful and dramatic.

The USFS primarily uses independent contrac-
tors to accomplish the removals. The primary métho
of removal includes chain saws and the Agri-Ax.eTh
Agri-Ax is a set of scissor like cutters attachedhe
front of a rubber tire Bobcat. In either case tiee is
felled in place. Once down the challenge is howlite
pose of the carcass.

Numerous methods of disposition have been
employed over the years with varying degrees of suc
cess and varying pros and cons. No one methodsseem
to be the best. The one major consideration inhell
methods is cost. What follows is a discussion tef t
various methods of carcass disposition and the gnadls
cons of each.

(Continued on page 16)
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(IDA Grasslandcontinued from page 15)

LEAVE INTACT ANDINPLACE:

The major advantage is that this is very inex-
pensive. The major disadvantages are that thedaulk
casses are unsightly and very slow to decay. Wi ad
tion, the area covered by the carcass grows littaay

new grass and plant life.

CUT UP AND LEAVE INPLACE (image below):

This method is a bit more costly. Primarily the
chain saw crews use this method. The challenews
much cutting is enough and how widely to scatter th
remains. If the cuting is extensive, then the goes
up; if not enough, the problems of Intact & In Rlacir-
face. If the remains are left tightly packed, tiithe or
no growth occurs; if too widely scattered, then thsult
is similar. On the other hand when accomplishegpr
erly new growth at the site will exceed the surrding
area.

CUTUP AND CHIP:
This method is very expensive and once again
the scattering of the remains (the chips) is aitic

LEAVE IN PLACE AND GRIND:

After the tree is felled the carcass is ground in
circular fashion. This method is also expensive,ta
requires an additional machine to do the grindifigra
the tree is felled. Once again, the extent oftecaq is
a concem.

LEAVE INPLACE AND CRUSH:

After the tree is felled the Bobcat operator then
crushes the carcass by driving over it with the @blas
many times as is necessary to properly crush the ca
cass. This method is reasonably economical aBabe
cat is already in place andthe crushing takesgustu-
ple of minutes ifthe tree isnot too large. P rogmead-
ing of the remains results in significant new griovet
the site.

COMPLETE REMOVAL:

This is very expensive, as it requires exporting
by truck and the location of a disposition siteurtker,
little new growth is encouraged at the site.

OTHERS:

- Windrowing: expensive, unsightly, extremely long
decomposition and the land is generally damaged in
the process.

Burning: dangerous and expensive.

Woodcutters: inexpensive but the damage to the site
is generally uncontrollable and the remains are gen
erally not disposed of properly. The results agv
inconsistent.

| said that the results on the IDA have been suc-
cessful and dramatic. The photos that accompaigy th
article help tell the story but a visit to the IDfinvalu-
able to really get a feel for the amazing work thas
been done by the USFS, the AZGFD and the contrac-
tors. Their efforts are allowing nature to briragk the
lush grassland that existed on the IDA before 1906
in the Arizona Antelope Foundation hope that themee
long-term lasting benefits to the Pronghom thalizat
the IDA.
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The 2008 antelope I <
season was another very

good year for hunters in

Arizona. There are five

pronghorns entered in the

2008 competition. The

largest and bronze award

winner scoring 94 4/8 was

taken by Dr. David Meyer

in Yavapai County. This is

only 4/8 less than his shared

world record held jointly

with Dylan Woods. Both of

these world record prong-

homs are from Arizona.

The four largest entered in the 2008 competitionred
over 85 points.

The Arizona Wildlife Trophies Record Book hal
been published every five years since 1970 by thie A
zona Wildlife Trophies Committee of the Arizona @il
life Federation. Each year there is an annual ctitige
All entries received by May 1 of the year followitige
year the animal is taken are automatically entangtie
competition. Entries received after the May 1 deadl
are not eligible for the annual competition but ati
entered into the next record book. The next retmmak
will be published in 2010. The deadline for entti@se
included in it is May 1, 2010.

The annual competition awards given each ye
are bronze awards and honorable mention awards.
bronze award is awarded only to outstanding trapime
each category at the discretion of the Arizona Wéd
Trophies committee and any number of honorable m
tion awards can be awarded in each category. Torezbr
award is so titled because it is a bronze medaltios

If you were among the fortunate to harvest an apes|
we’'d love to share your stories and pictures, aad
like your help with our Aging/Horn Growth Study.

Since 2005 the AAF has been cooperating with the Ar
mendaris Ranch in New Mexico to conduct a studnp@agi
harvested pronghorn antelope and comparing their re
spective horn size and B&C score.

What the study has shown so far is trophy buck gron
hom can be any age with most trophies being bet\@ee
and 7 years of age. In the state by state breakdéwin
zona has the highest average score (82.9) followed
closely by West Texas, with New Mexico and Utaloals
producing big heads. Colorado and the Arizona $enil

to have smaller sizedtrophies.

Detailed results, as well as how you can help wftis
study can be found on our website.

If you have a photo and/or story you'd like us tansider
publishing, send good quality, tasteful digital gea to
info@azantelope.org.

o)

The 2009 results are in. There were 2000 antelckets
barpurchased adding $40,000 to the Tag Fund account fo
Fhantelope management in Arizona! This brings thengr

total to $185,800 during the first 4 years of thaffir’s

existence.
bN-

For those who aren’t familiar with this win-win figf,

tag winners are be able to hunt Arizona’s big gape-

sented in a shadow box. For 2008 there were 11zbrg
awards presented.
For the deer huntersthe minimum score for no

h cies for 365 days in nearly all units statewide thgpport
each given species! Tickets are reasonably prared
n-ALL proceeds from the sales of the big game ticlgeis

typical mule deer was lowered by 10 points at the || back into conservation efforts for each particsipecies.
Trophies Committee meeting. It is 210 effective et
ately. Any deer meeting the new minimum are elgib
for listing in the record book regardless of whéemwas

taken

The 2010 campaign is kicking off very shortly. \&hat
your mail, or visit their website for more infornicat:

The requirement for trophy entries, minimur
scores and a list of measurers are on the Arizoidlif&/
Federation web site at www.azwildlife.org. The priof

www.arizonahiggamesupe rraffle.com

A
v

the 2005 field copy of the record book has beenced < 0 2. B
to $15.00. The 2000 field copy of the record bosklso C) '24 D
still available for $10.00. To order a copy of eithan !
order form can be downloaded from the web siteatlr d it |

Kim at 480 644-0077.

A
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Art Pearce, Phoenix
JimMehen, Flagstaff

Larry D. Adams, Bullhead City
James K. McCasland,

Nina Gammons, Payette, ID
Nancy Lewis, P hoenix

P ete Cimellaro, P hoenix
Jerry Weiers, P hoenix
Harry Carlson, Phoenix

10. David Brown, Phoenix

11. Art Boswell, Tucson

12. Charlie Kelly, Scottsdae
13. Chrissy Weiers, Phoenix

OXxNoGORLNME

14. Al Sue, Scottsdae

15. Mary Keebler, Happy Jack
16. BillKeebler, Happy Jack

17. James Stewart, P hoenix

18. Terry Schupp, Tempe

19. Dale Hislop, Calgary Canada
20. Mick Rusing, Tucson

21. George Welsh, Kingman

22. Matthew Massey, Gilbert

23. Don Parks,Peoria

24. Bill & Kerrie Jacoby, Chandler
25. AdamGeottl, Cottonwood
26. Shane Stewart, Gilbert

27. Don Davidson, Mesa

28. Terry Petko, Mesa

29. Gary M. Johnson, Phoenix
30. Richard Guenzel, Laramie WY
31. Randy Cherington, Scottsdale
32. Joe Del Re, Chandler

33. Bob Waker, Phoenix

34. Cookie Nicoson, Williams

35. TimBlank, Mesa

36. Jodi Stewart, Gilbert

37. Keith Joyner, Scottsdale

Ken Alexander, Glendale
JimBabbitt, Flagstaff

Mark Boswell, Mesa,

Bill Cole, Glendale

William C. Cordasco, Flagstaff
Paul & Joann Delaney, Flagstaff
Eugene & Linda Dightmon, P eoria

Michael Domanico, Scottsdale
Roger Hailey, Flagstaff

WilliamH. McLean, Mormon Lake
Paul Medina,Peoria

Rick Miller, Flagstaff

Susan Morse, Jericho VT

Richard Ockenfels, Mayer

Bob & Judy Prosser, Winslow
Tice Supplee, Phoenix

Jim& Tracy Unmacht, P hoenix
David L. Wolf, Flagstaff

Jim& Rita Ammons, Yuma

Sonia & Anna Gregory, Scottsdae

Edward & Cameron Bloomifield, Chino Valley Bob & Marilyn Hanlin, Mesa

Robert Bushong, Yuma

Larry Cales, Peoria

Rob & Kelly Chabak, Phoenix
Gordon Clark, Tucson

Ken & Kathy Cook, Casa Grande
Brian & Dorothy Dolan, Tucson

Dave & Debbie Fisher, Prescott
David Frampton, Gilbert

Bruce & Alex Goodman, Chino Valley

Daniel & Emie Hemandez, Chino Valley
Stephanie & Gray Holbrook, P eoria

Chad Jones, New River

Dave & Sue Laird,Peoria

Greg Matchett, Tucson

Pat McFall & Mary Love, Peoria

Dennis & Debbie McKeown, Hereford

Bary & Sharla Motrtimer, Peoria
Russ & Colton Nelsen, Prescott

Amy & Stephen Ostwinkle, Gilbert
James & Shannon Perry, El Mirage
Brandi & Benjamin P ott, Prescott Valley
Brad Remfrey, Gilbert

David & Debra Scott, Glendae
Walt Scrimgeour, Prescott

James & Joyce Silvey, Scottsdale
Cam & Kitty Smith, Prescott

Barry Sopher, Tucson

Floramae Teskey, Mayer

Ron Wilkins, Goodyear

JimWood, Glendae

Jerry & Anthony Acedo, P hoenix
Kris Baizel, Chandler
Charlie Conover, Star Valley
Don Duesenberg, Mesa
Michael Fay, Glendae
Jared Fay, Glendale
Theron Fleming, Kingman
David & Kevin Foulk, Tempe
Todd Kesler, Avondale
Jody Latimer, Phoenix
Melanie Lawrence, Flagstaff
JimLinday, P hoenix

Les Line,Phoenix

Tom Mackin, Flagstaff
Robert Mackin, Flagstaff
Brian Maris, Flagstaff
Mike McGilton, Chandler
Quinn Merrell, P hoenix
Douglas Miller, Flagstaff
The Munroe Family, Goodyear
Robert Murray, P hoenix
Al Ordorica, Glendae
Mike Phillips, Glendale

Ryna Rock & Ken Stephens, Camp Verde

Nancy Santiago, Tuba City
Daren Shumway, Mesa
Brad Slezak, P hoenix
David Snow, Tempe

Mike Speirs, Las Vegas
Chelsea Tamietti, Flagstaff
Mark Tervo, Chandler
Michael Tindle, Mesa
John Tuter, Mesa

Don Whitfield, Mesa

John & Elaine Wintersteen, Paradise Valley
Don Winward, Tempe

Memberships follow the calendar year - Annual Renewals Notices should beeahdy December
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Our annual membership meeting and Elections wikktalace at 6:30 pm on November 9th at El ZariBafine, 552 N.
40th St. inPhoenix. We encourage you to attendljfagrou are a member in good standing, cast yote.vEach Indi-
vidual, Sustaining, or Life Member, or Family agfaole is entitled to one vote if current with thdires. If you are
unable to attend you may use one of the forms betowete by mail or proxy.

You must complete all information requested, and flow these mailing instructions: Write “Proxy Enclosed” or
“Ballot Enclosed” on the outside of the envelopd amail no later thatNovember 1stto AZ Antelope Foundation,PO
Box 12590, Glendale, AZ 85318.

: Proxy Vote

1, , heredigrdete
. as my proxy to vote on my behalf for the 2010 @ffidirector candidates at the 2009 annual meefiitigeoAri-

zona Antelope Foundation on November 9, 2009.

Signed: Date:

Member Phone: Proxy Phone:

Our current Bylaws allow each memberto carry Xjg® It is important for youto include both pleomum-
bers so that we can verify eligibility of your pyaxas well as contact you if the person you hawtgdated al-
ready has 2 proxies.

: Mail Ballot

Mark an X next to the candidate(s) you wish to vote for below.

. Officers & Directors:
: ___ President, Shane Stewart ~___ Vice President, Todd Hulm

____ Secretary, Art Boswell ____ Treasurer, Mary Keebler

Directors with terms ending 12/31/10:
____Jerry Guevin _____Dave Verhelst ____ Tice Supplee

Directors with terms ending 12/31/11(VOTE FOR UP TO 3 ONLY)
____JimMcCasland ___ Richard Ockenfels __ Connie Taylor __ Glen Dickens

Signed: Date:
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ARIZONA ANTELOPE FOUNDATION

P. O. BOX 12590

GLENDALE, AZ 85318

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUEEY

NONPROFIT
ORG.

U.S. POSTAGE
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The Arizona Antelope Foundation October 12 6:30 PMl El Zaribah Shrine
Board Meetings November 9 6:30 FIM 25b40th St.
December 14 6:30 P} Phoenix
AAF Work Projects October 17-18, 2009 Unit 21
February 27,2010 BANWR
July TBA, 2010 White Mountains
The Wildlife Conservation Council October 27 300138th Ave.
Board Meetings November 24 Phoenix

AAF Annual Membership Meeting

November 9 6:30 PM | EIl Zaribah Shrine, Phoenix




